
  

DRAFT 

  

Town of Blowing Rock  

Town Council Regular Meeting 

March 10, 2015 

  

Prior to the Council meeting, a reception was held to show appreciation to all volunteer 
board members.  

  

The Town of Blowing Rock Town Council met in regular session on Tuesday, March 10, 
2015 at 6:00 p.m. The meeting took place at Town Hall located at 1036 Main Street, 
Blowing Rock. Present were Mayor J.B. Lawrence, Council members Albert Yount, Dan 
Phillips, Sue Sweeting, Doug Matheson and Ray Pickett. Others in attendance were Town 
Manager Scott Fogleman, Attorney Brian Martin, (Allen Moseley was out of Town and 
unable to attend) Town Engineer Doug Chapman, Planning Director Kevin Rothrock, 
Building Inspector John Warren, Police Chief Tony Jones, Finance Officer Nicole 
Norman, Public Works & Utilities Director Mike Wilcox, Parks & Recreation Director 
Jennifer Brown, Fire Chief Kent Graham and Town Clerk Sharon Greene.  

  

CALL TO ORDER 

  

Mayor Lawrence called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone.   

  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

  

Council Member Sweeting made a motion to approve the minutes for the February 10, 
2015 meeting, as written, seconded by Council Member Pickett. Unanimously approved.  



  

SPECIAL RECIGNITIONS AND REPORTS 

  

Recognition of Outgoing Board and Commission Members  

  

Mayor Lawrence asked Ms. Alice Roess to come forward to receive a plaque in 
appreciation of her service on the Planning Board and Blowing Rock Appearance 
Advisory Commission. Mayor Lawrence thanked Ms. Roess for her hard work on these 
boards.  

  

Mayor Lawrence then called Mr. Jim West forward to receive a plaque for his 18 years of 
service on the Planning Board many of which he served as chair person.  Mayor Lawrence 
expressed his appreciation to Mr. West for his many years of great service.  

  

Other volunteer board members honored for their services but unable to attend were; Ms. 
Rita Wiseman who served on the Blowing Rock Appearance Advisory Commission and 
Mr. Rich Scheurer who served on the Planning Board. 

  

  

Highway 321 Valley Boulevard Construction Update 

  

Mr. Kipp Turner of Maymead Construction stated that they would continue with the sewer 
line installation, and if the weather permitted, fine grading work would be done so that 
more asphalt and curb and gutter could be installed. Construction also continued on the 
lower section of the project near Blackberry Condos.  

  

Mr. Turner advised the traffic signals at Tanger Outlets were out of sync which was 
interfering with the flow of traffic from that intersection to the new intersection at Chetola. 
He also advised that more message boards had been installed to alert traffic of the lane 
change in that area.  



  

Council Member Matheson commented that he had witnessed problems and had heard 
complaints about the traffic flow in that area and he thought the new intersection was 
designed poorly.  Mr. Turner responded that the intersection is not yet completed. The 
traffic pattern is not finalized and another turn lane will be added.  

  

Council Member Phillips also mentioned the traffic pattern between the two intersections 
and the potential for serious traffic problems during the upcoming busy season. He 
inquired as to where this item stood on the list of priorities for the project. Mr. Turner 
stated their priorities were sewer line installation, retaining walls, and the intersection and 
traffic signal issues.  

  

Council Member Sweeting asked about the Food Lion intersection. Mr. Turner stated 
there would be no traffic signal at that location and the road width would be slightly 
increased. 

  

Council Member Pickett also had concerns about the traffic signal at Tanger Outlet and 
asked about the possibility of having the lights synchronized. Mr. Turner advised that he 
had discussed this issue with NCDOT.  

  

With no further questions, Mayor Lawrence thanked Mr. Turner for his monthly update.  

  

Town Manager Fogleman presented the following Consent Agenda items: 

  

CONSENT AGENDA 

  

1.    Resolution Declaring Surplus Property and Authorizing Disposal 

Various items that are no longer in use have been identified for disposal including 25 
plastic chairs, 2 wooden doors with glass, 3 solid wooden doors, 6 windows, 1 pool 
vacuum and a 2009 Police Ford Interceptor. The resolution declares these items surplus 



and authorizes their sale via electronic auction. Resolution Declaring Surplus Property 
& Authorizing Disposal – Resolution #2015- 02 - Attachment A 
  
  

2.    Budget Ordinance Amendment to Account for Various Items 

Consistent with actions approved at previous Council meetings, various related budget 
ordinance amendments have been prepared as follows:  
  
Section 1 (General Fund) allocates donated funds received from Ms. Ginny Stevens 
($1,000) and the Historical Society ($329) towards the purchase of a historical display 
case located at the Police Department.  This section also allocates funds approved at the 
February Town Council meeting ($1,000 donation and $2,758 fund balance) associated 
with the American Legion project change orders 2-6 (netting $3,758). 
  
Section 2 (General Capital Projects Fund) completes the allocation of fund balance to 
the American Legion project as approved at the February 2015 Town Council meeting 
($3,758). 
  
Section 3 (Water/Sewer Fund) allocated fund balance towards the Dam Emergency 
Action Plan ($9,300) to be developed by McGill Associates.  Budget Amendment 
Ordinance #2015-02 - Attachment B 
  

3.    Blowing Rock Elementary PTO 5K Race Date of May 16th 

The Blowing Rock Elementary Parent Teacher Organization requested to hold a 5K run 
in downtown Blowing Rock on Saturday, May 16, 2015 to benefit Blowing Rock School 
Teacher requests. This event will begin at the school and end on Park Avenue and is 
being held in conjunction with their Annual Spring Fling event that will be based on health 
and wellness. Blowing Rock Elementary PTO 5K Race Map – Attachment D 
  
  
With no further comments, a motion was made by Council Member Matheson, seconded 
by Council Member Phillips for approval of the Consent Agenda items. Unanimously 
approved. 
  
PUBLIC HEARINGS  
  

1.    Amendment to Land Use Code – BRAAC Membership Reduction From 9 to 7 
Members  

Planning Director Kevin Rothrock stated that in 2013, an ordinance was adopted re-
establishing the Blowing Rock Appearance Advisory Commission (BRAAC) under the 
authority of the Land Use Code. One of the standards for BRAAC was that membership 
consist of nine (9) residents and citizens of the Town’s planning and zoning jurisdiction 
and a quorum of five (5) members to conduct official business.  With recent vacancies on 



BRAAC and the difficulty in filling member positions with a lack of applicants, a reduction 
in required membership and quorum is being requested. 
  
During their February 19, 2015 meeting, the Planning Board recommended approval of 
the draft ordinance reducing the membership from nine (9) to seven (7) members.  
  
Mayor Lawrence opened the public hearing for comments. There being no comments, 
the public hearing was closed by a motion from Council Member Pickett, seconded by 
Council Member Phillips. Unanimously approved. Council Member Sweeting made a 
motion to approve Ordinance #2015-03 as presented, seconded by Council Member 
Phillips.  Unanimously approved. An Ordinance to Reduce the Membership of 
Blowing Rock Appearance Advisory Commission (BRAAC) From Nine (9) to Seven 
(7) Members – Attachment E 
  

2.    Amendment to Land Use Code – Allowance of Accessory Apartments in R-15 and 
R-MH 

Planning Director Rothrock explained an accessory apartment is a residential use having 
the external appearance of a single-family residence, but in which there is located a 
second dwelling unit that comprises not more than twenty-five percent of the gross floor 
area of the building nor more than a total of 750 square feet. Accessory apartments are 
allowed in all residential zoning districts except R-15, single-family and R-MH (mobile 
home).  
  
Planning Director Rothrock further explained that accessory apartments are usually 
located above a garage and provide a place for guests to stay separated from the main 
house. According to Mr. Rothrock, there are several accessory apartments, for example, 
that are “grandfathered” in the Mayview area that were built as guest homes in the early 
1900’s. Properties with accessory apartments in the R-15 zoning districts are considered 
nonconforming and the Land Use Code restrict the main house or apartment from being 
expanded.  
  
Based on requests from homeowners to construct guest homes for family or to rent to a 
student or year-round tenant, staff was requesting that Council consider allowing 
accessory apartments in the R-15 and R-MH zoning districts. Mr. Rothrock advised this 
change would be consistent with the 2014 Comprehensive Plan Update which 
recommends updating the Land Use Code to allow this change.  
  
Planning Director Rothrock also advised that some clarification of the current definition 
was needed to not limit accessory apartments from being attached to the primary 
residence as long as the size limitations are met and a separate access is provided.  
  
The Planning Board recommended approval of allowing accessory apartments in the 
above mentioned zoning districts, as well as amending the definition of a dwelling unit to 
clarify what constitutes a kitchen when applying the ordinance in various construction 
applications.  Mr. Rothrock explained that planning staff’s policy for defining a kitchen was 



if a stove or cook-top appliance was located in the dwelling. Further clarifying the definition 
of a dwelling unit kitchen provided staff with much needed ordinance language for review 
and enforcement purposes.  
  
Planning Director Rothrock explained there were the following four (4) options for 
Council’s consideration: 
  

1.    Adoption of the proposed draft ordinance. 
2.    Allow accessory apartments through the conditional zoning process. 
3.    Consideration of a draft ordinance that would provide an exception to non-

conforming use language of the Land Use Code allowing expansion of the 
principal structure where a non-conforming use exists due to having an 
accessory apartment. 

4.    Table discussion and hold it until Council and the Planning Board hold a joint 
work session.  

  
Mr. Rothrock advised that approximately 80% of Town is in the R-15 zoning district and 
would be affected by this land use code change if adopted.  
  
Council Member Sweeting asked that Mr. Rothrock explain the process for the four 
options. Mr. Rothrock gave further explanation and stated that option #2 was not the 
preferred option. Council Member Yount asked why. Mr. Rothrock explained that this 
could be construed as “spot zoning” if a request was made in sections of Town such as 
Mayview or Green Hill; however, it would be more feasible if a request was made in an  
area such as Ransom Street.  
  
Council Member Yount asked if Mr. Rothrock had received any letters regarding this 
particular matter. Mr. Rothrock responded that he had not.  
  
After further discussion, Council Member Yount commented that a change such as this 
should not be done in the winter while many seasonal residents were away. 
  
Council Member Sweeting made a motion to close the public hearing, seconded by 
Council Member Pickett. Unanimously approved.  
  
Council Member Sweeting then made a motion to choose Option #3 which would give the 
public a chance to review the proposed draft ordinance amendment and for the proposed 
ordinance change to be sent back to the Planning Board and to let all residents in the R-
15 district know about the proposed ordinance amendment. The motion received a 
second from Council Member Phillips. Unanimously approved. 
  

3. Financing Agreement and Appropriation for the Public Works Building 

Finance Officer Nicole Norman stated that following the receipt of construction bids for 
the Public Works Warehouse project on Tuesday, February 3, 2015, area banks were 
contacted and asked to provide financing proposals for the project. Ms. Norman advised 



that from the nine area banks contacted, only one bank responded. She also confirmed 
that each bank was contacted once again regarding their decision to not submit a bid on 
the project. According to Ms. Norman, each confirmed that they did not wish to submit a 
bid at this time.  

  

Ms. Norman stated that BB&T submitted a bid for a term of 15 years at an interest rate of 
2.83%. The bid included closing costs of $1,200 and no prepayment penalty.  

  

Ms. Norman explained the project was estimated at an interest rate of approximately 
3.14% with an expected 15 year repayment term. The project would require, with 
payments of level principal plus interest, debt service payments of $160,700 annually, 
with the first payment being due in October 2015 (FY 2016). With 75% or $120,525 
charged to the general fund and 25% or $40,175 charged to the water/sewer fund.  

  

Mayor Lawrence opened the public hearing for comments.  With no comments, Council 
Member Sweeting made a motion to close the public, seconded by Council Member 
Pickett. Unanimously approved.  

  

Council Member Pickett then made a motion to approve the Resolution Approving 
Financing Terms as well as a Resolution Authorizing the Filing of an Application with the 
Local Government Commission as presented by Finance Officer Norman, seconded by 
Council Member Phillips. Unanimously approved. Resolution Approving Financing 
Terms For The Public Works Warehouse – Attachment E - Resolution Authorizing 
the Filing Of An Application For Approval Of A Financing Agreement Authorizing 
By North Carolina General Statute 160A-20 – Attachment F 

  

DISCUSSION AGENDA 

  

1. Proposed Amendment to Section 3-3 Town Manager Portion of the Town 
Code  

Town Manager Fogleman presented a proposed amendment to the Town Code to provide 
the Town Council with flexibility regarding the residency requirement of the Town 



Manager in the event there are unique circumstances for each individual manager.  The 
addition of the following underlined text would provide the Council with this flexibility.  

  

Town Code Section 3-3 Town Manager. (A) Appointment. The Board of 
Commissioners shall appoint an administrative officer whose title shall be Town 
Manager. The Town Manager shall be appointed with regard to merit only and 
need not be a resident of the Town at the time of the appointment. It is desirable 
that the Town Manager, upon appointment, be a resident within the corporate limits 
of the town, however the Town Manager shall be required to reside within the 
Blowing Rock Fire District, unless otherwise approved by the Board of 
Commissioners.  The Mayor or any member of the Board of Commissioners shall 
not be eligible for appointment as Town Manager.  

  

Mr. Fogleman advised that he had entered into a house rental contract in September 
2013 when he first moved to the Blowing Rock Fire District as Town Manager. Since that 
time, he had been looking for a home to purchase; however, he had become recently 
engaged to be married. His fiancée currently owns a home that they would like to reside 
in that is not within the fire district of Blowing Rock, therefore, he was asking for some 
flexibility for this unique circumstance. Mr. Fogleman stated if he and his future wife ever 
decided to move, they would be willing to agree to purchase a home inside the Blowing 
Rock Fire District.  

  

Council Member Sweeting asked how far Town Hall was time-wise from his potential new 
address. Mr. Fogleman advised it is approximately 14 minutes away from the home and 
his current rental address is 6 minutes away.  

  

Council Member Phillips asked for the history on this requirement.  Mayor Lawrence 
stated this had become effective with the hiring of the second Town Manager. Mayor 
Lawrence also commented that Mr. Fogleman was at Town Hall early in the morning, on 
weekends, and late at night and essentially Town Hall was his address. He thanked Mr. 
Fogleman for all his hard work.  

  

Council Member Pickett made a motion to approve the proposed Town Code amendment 
as presented, seconded by Council Member Sweeting. Council Member Yount 
commented that originally he was not initially “on-board” with this change; however he 



had changed his mind and would like to make this a unanimous vote for approval. 
Unanimously approved.  

  

2. Reimbursement Resolution  

Town Manager Fogleman explained that on November 4, 2014, Blowing Rock voters 
approved $13 million of general obligation bond authority to support capital projects in the 
areas of transportation, parks, water and sewer, over the next seven to ten years. Since 
it will take a considerable amount of time to select projects, complete preliminary design 
for larger projects, get bids, and borrow the funds for the first phase of these projects, the 
passage of a reimbursement resolution is needed. The Town could then pay itself back 
with bond funds for any bond project expenditures that are selected to move forward prior 
to the actual borrowing of the funds. Mr. Fogleman advised that the Public Works Building 
had been added to the resolution to allow the Town to reimburse itself for the related 
design costs.  

  

Council Member Pickett made a motion to approve the Reimbursement Resolution as 
presented, seconded by Council Member Sweeting. Unanimously approved. 
Reimbursement Resolution – Attachment G 

  

3. Changing the Installation Location of the Chestnut Ridge Pump Station 

Town Engineer Doug Chapman stated the Town had received several inquiries regarding 
sewer service along US 321 north of Town on the west side of the highway. Due to these 
requests, McGill Associates has evaluated connection of the sewer pump station being 
planned on the east side of US 321, north of Edmisten Road, as part of the post acute 
care facility (PACF) sewer service. At the current location, the new pump station would 
primarily service the PACF, and any other ancillary facilities located on the same property. 
Due to the physical constraints of the river and surrounding topography, another pumping 
station would be required to serve properties on the opposite side of US Hwy 321.  

  

Mr. Chapman gave a synopsis of the elements that would increase the overall project 
costs by approximately $186,000 if the relocation of the pump station were to be 
approved.  

  



Mr. Chapman stated that he and members of the Town’s staff had met with Alpen Acres, 
Blowing Rock Investment Properties, and Blowing Rock Lodge to discuss the project and 
their interest in having Town sewer service. He advised they were all interested and 
Blowing Rock Lodge was also interested in allowing the pump station site to be carved 
from their property.  

  

Mr. Chapman advised that the various funding agencies for the project had also been 
contacted regarding the proposed change and indicated they would accept the change 
with proper documentation.  

  

Council Member Sweeting asked if this were approved if there would be any risk of 
overloading the pump station.  Mr. Chapman explained there would be no risk of this 
happening.  

  

Council Member Yount made a motion to approve the Chestnut Ridge pump station 
location change as presented, seconded by Council Member Matheson. Unanimously 
approved. 

  

4. Memorial Park Gazebo Replacement Project and Related Site Improvements 

Town Manager Fogleman reviewed the graphics of the planned Memorial Park gazebo 
replacement project and site changes that would be completed in two phases. A power 
point presentation was shown depicting the proposed changes and the current structural 
problems that were occurring.  

  

Mr. Fogleman stated that Four Forty Four Construction had agreed to build the new 
gazebo through a contract with the Blowing Rock Rotary Club, which is the primary 
funding agency of the project. If approved, the current 14 foot wide gazebo would be 
replaced with a new 30 foot wide gazebo. The electrical panel would be removed from its 
current location and placed on a pole near the street by Blue Ridge Electric, free of 
charge.  

  

Mr. Fogleman stated the new gazebo would cost approximately $78,540 with partners 
such as the Rotary Club, Watauga Community Band, New River Building Supply, Four 



Forty Four Construction, David Moore Builders and Steve Price, Architect providing 90% 
of this cost and the Town would provide the other 10%.  

  

Mr. Fogleman reviewed the surrounding site work and advised the work would be done 
by the Town which would commence the following Thursday. The project should be 
completed by Memorial Day.  

  

With no further comments, Council Member Pickett made a motion to approve the request 
as presented, seconded by Council Member Sweeting. Unanimously approved. 

  

5. Resolution Supporting the Application for the Eastern Federal Lands Access 
Program Grant Funding to Help Fund the Proposed Sidewalk from Main 
Street to Bass Lake 

Town Manager Fogleman stated a sidewalk from Main Street to Bass Lake has been a 
priority for many years. A federal grant opportunity was identified that if approved, would 
provide 80%, or $960,000 of the estimated $1.2 million dollar cost. An official resolution 
was needed as part of the grant application materials.  

  

Council Member Phillips, seconded by Council Member Sweeting, made a motion to 
approve the resolution as presented. Unanimously approved. A Resolution Supporting 
the Application For Eastern Federal Lands Access Program by the Town of Blowing 
Rock – Attachment  H 

  

SPEAKERS FROM THE FLOOR 

  

None 

  

OTHER 

  



Mayor Lawrence reminded everyone of the Town’s 146th Birthday celebration to be held 
the following day, Wednesday, March 11, 2015 at 3:30 p.m. 

  

At 7:25 p.m., Council Member Pickett made a motion to enter into closed session pursuant 
to NCGS 143.218.11(a)(6), seconded by Council Member Sweeting. Unanimously 
approved.  

  

ADJOURN 

  

At 7:36 p.m. Council reentered their regular meeting and with no further business to 
discuss, the meeting was adjourned.  

  

  

MAYOR _____________________________ ATTEST_________________________ 

                       J.B. Lawrence Sharon Greene, Town Clerk  

  

  

ATTACHMENTS (03-10-2015) 

Resolution Declaring Surplus Property & Authorizing Disposal – Resolution #2015- 02 - 
Attachment A 
SEE BELOW 
 
Budget Amendment Ordinance #2015-02 - Attachment B 
SEE BELOW 
 
Commission (BRAAC) From Nine (9) to Seven (7) Members – Attachment C 
SEE BELOW 
 
Blowing Rock Elementary PTO 5K Race Map – Attachment D 
SEE BELOW 
 



Resolution Approving Financing Terms For The Public Works Warehouse – Attachment 
E - Resolution Authorizing the Filing Of An Application For Approval Of A Financing 
Agreement Authorizing By North Carolina General Statute 160A-20 – Attachment F  

SEE BELOW 

 

Reimbursement Resolution – Attachment G 

SEE BELOW 
 

A Resolution Supporting the Application For Eastern Federal Lands Access Program by 
the Town of Blowing Rock – Resolution #2015-07 - Attachment  H 

SEE BELOW 
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